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EXPLORER POST 1696

Sunday, October 02, 2011

Slain District Heights woman, baby remembered by residents at Oxon Hill vigil

Service in Glassmanor community honors violent crime victims, fallen officers

by Mimi Liu, Staff Writer
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Christopher Anderson/The Gazette Three-year-old Ava Spires of Forest Heights leaves a carnation in memory of the victims of violent crime at a memorial and candle light vigil Friday in Oxon Hill sponsored by the Glassmanor Citizens Association.

Christopher Anderson/The Gazette Sgt. Yakeisha Hines, advisor for the Sheriff Explorers program, remembers Wynetta Wright at a memorial service and candle light vigil for the victims of crimes and law enforcement officers killed in the line of duty, sponsored by the Glassmanor Citizens Association Friday in Oxon Hill. Also photographed are (left to right) Capt. Cedrick Heyward of the Sheriff Explorer Post 1696, Glassmanor Citizens Association President Jacoline Key, and event coordinator Jo Ann Fisher.

Christopher Anderson/The Gazette Members of the Police and Sheriff Explorers program stand at attention as Sheriff Explorer's program advisor Sgt. Yakeisha Hines, remembers Wynetta Wright, who, along with her infant daughter, was found dead in Hillcrest Heights June 2, at a memorial service and candle light vigil for the victims of crimes and law enforcement officers killed in the line of duty, sponsored by the Glassmanor Citizens Association Friday in Oxon Hill.

Christopher Anderson/The Gazette Members of the Police and Sheriff Explorers program stand at attention as Sheriff Explorer's program advisor Sgt. Yakeisha Hines, remembers Wynetta Wright, who, along with her infant daughter, was found dead in Hillcrest Heights June 2, at a memorial service and candle light vigil for the victims of crimes and law enforcement officers killed in the line of duty, sponsored by the Glassmanor Citizens Association Friday in Oxon Hill.
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Christopher Anderson/The Gazette Ava Spires, 3, of Forest Heights, leaves a carnation in memory of the victims of violent crime at a memorial and candlelight vigil Friday in Oxon Hill sponsored by the Glassmanor Citizens Association.

Christopher Anderson/The Gazette Three-year-old Ava Spires of Forest Heights, leaves a carnation in memory of the victims of violent crime at a memorial and candle light vigil Friday in Oxon Hill sponsored by the Glassmanor Citizens Association.
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They called her the Candy Lady because she always brought her sugared snacks to share at meetings.

At a memorial service held Friday night in the Glassmanor community of Oxon Hill, to honor civilians and law enforcement officers, who were victims of violent crimes, members of the Prince George’s County Sheriff’s Office Explorers Post 1696 had a different nickname for their fallen comrade Wynetta Wright. 

“She is my inspiration, she is my strength.

“My Explorer angel,” sobbed Sgt. Yakeisha Hines in a poem written by the post’s members.

Wright, a 20-year-old District Heights resident and a member of the Explorers program, was found dead June 2 near the Hillcrest Heights Community Center in the 2300 block of Oxon Run Drive with multiple gunshot wounds to her upper body, according to court charging documents filed in Prince George’s County District Court in Upper Marlboro. 

Her 1-year-old daughter, Jaylin, was found the same day in a car seat in Wright's 2006 Saturn Vue parked in a Southern Avenue lot, where the baby may have died from heat exposure, according to charging documents. 

Richmond D. Phillips, a 39-year-old Metropolitan Police officer who lives in the 2900 block of Oxon Park Street, just minutes from the Hillcrest Heights Community Center, has been charged with two counts of first-degree murder, use of a handgun in commission of a violent crime and first-degree child abuse in the deaths of Wynetta and Jaylin Wright.

A surveillance video taken the night of May 30 and the morning May 31 from the community center shows Phillips meeting with Wright for seven hours in the Oxon Run Stream Valley Park near where the bodies were found, according to charging documents. 

Wright was last seen in Suitland on May 30, the day before she and Phillips were scheduled to appear in Prince George's County Circuit Court for a child-support hearing, according to police and court documents.

Brian Denton, a public defender representing Phillips, could not be reached for comment Friday. 

Hines said Wright was 18 when she first approached her about joining the Explorers program, which offers a variety of hands-on career activities and training for youths ages 14-20 who are interested in law enforcement careers. 

“She was a very ambitious, energetic, enthusiastic young lady,” Hines said. “She really wanted to become a law enforcement officer.” 

Wright was always dedicated to her work, Hines said. About a month after Jaylin was born, Hines said, the Explorers were scheduled to compete at a National Law Enforcement Exploring Conference in Atlanta in July 2010. 

Wright wanted to attend, but Hines told her to stay home. 

Hines said Wright surprised everyone by showing up at the conference. 

“She just had one of the most beautiful personalities,” Hines said. “Being a teenage mother of two kids didn’t prevent her from achieving her dream.” 

Karena Jackson, 19, of Largo, who has been in the Explorers program for about five years, said she and Wright were like sisters.

Jackson said Wright would often come over to her house and bring baby Jaylin, whom she would watch and play with. 

“She was fun and always happy and excited,” Jackson said of her friend.

Friday’s memorial service at the Glassmanor area park at Audrey Lane and Maury Avenue also honored 25 county police officers killed in the line of duty, as well as several people from the Glassmanor community and the Sheriff’s Office. 

Those who attended were invited to lay white carnations at the base of a large remembrance wreath. 

“They’re gone but they’re never forgotten,” said the Rev. Tony Lee of the Community of Hope AME Church in Temple Hills. “We will always keep these people deep in our hearts.”

During the service, Hines accepted a Governor’s Citation issued by members of the Glassmanor Civic Association on behalf of Wynetta Wright’s family. 

Wright is survived by a five-year-old daughter, Hines said. 

Since Wright’s death, Jackson said, she is more determined than ever to become a law enforcement officer. She is a sophomore studying criminal justice at Bowie State University in Bowie.

“I want to do it for her and myself,” she said. 
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